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CALL TO ORDER 
 

The Chair, Rep. Mastraccio, called the Government Oversight Committee meeting to order at 9:02 a.m. in the 

Burton Cross Building. 

 

ATTENDANCE 
 

 Senators:   Sen. Libby, Sen. Davis, Sen. Diamond and Sen. Gratwick  

      Absent: Sen. Katz and Sen. Saviello 

 

 Representatives:       Rep. Mastraccio, Rep. Pierce, Rep. DeChant and Rep. Sutton  

      Absent:  Rep. Rykerson 

       

 Legislative Officers and Staff:  Beth Ashcroft, Director of OPEGA 

      Matthew Kruk, Principal Analyst, OPEGA    

      Amy Gagne, Analyst, OPEGA     

      Kari Hojara, Analyst, OPEGA     

      Etta Connors, Adm. Secretary, OPEGA  

 

 Legislators:   Rep. C. Madigan and Rep. Denno      

           

INTRODUCTION OF GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE MEMBERS 
 

The members of the Government Oversight Committee introduced themselves.   

  

NEW BUSINESS 
  

• OPEGA Report on Temporary Assistance for Needy Families Program (TANF) 

        

 -     Public Comment Period 
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Sandy Butler, professor at the University of Maine, Orono.  (A copy of her written testimony is attached 

to the Meeting Summary.)   

 

Sen. Gratwick asked Ms. Butler to explain the details of hardship extensions in Title 22, ch. 1053 of 

Maine law and how it is interpreted.  Ms. Butler noted that in her testimony she said people were denied 

extensions and the rate of denial increased or that people did not know about the extensions.   

 

Ms. Butler said you are allowed an extension to continue receiving benefits if a person has a disability or 

a family member has a disability, are experiencing domestic violence or the person is holding a job at the 

time of losing the assistance.  She said people do have a right to apply for the extensions and some people 

in her study, with the help of Pine Tree Legal Services, did apply and then were given the extensions 

when they had advocacy help.   

 

Sen. Gratwick said in Ms. Butler’s testimony she wrote people “did not know they could apply for an 

extension, and those that did know, were frequently discouraged from doing so by a Department of Health 

and Human Services (DHHS) worker.”  He said that was a provocative and important statement and 

asked if there was data to back that statement up.   

 

Ms. Butler said there is information to back up her statement from the 54 surveys done as part of her 

study.  Respondents were asked questions about whether they knew about the extensions and in the 

interviews people talked specifically about having been discouraged from applying for the extensions.  

She said they are very high percentages of denials, but they do not include people who never knew to 

apply in the first place or who were discouraged from applying.   

 

Sen. Gratwick asked, other than the study in 2017 by DHHS, has there been any detailed follow-up of 

what happened to the families.  Ms. Butler did not think there has been and that is what she is advocating 

for.  She knew that when the time limits were first in place there was an effort to work with DHHS to 

track what the consequences of the limit was, but there was not an interest to do a large scale follow-up 

and that is why she moved forward with the smaller study.  Ms. Butler thinks it would be a good thing to 

see what is actually happening with the families because many of them are living without any income and 

living without income has consequences.   

 

Sen. Gratwick asked if there were programs that do, or should, interact with the limited TANF program.  

Where do people go after the benefits end.  Ms. Butler does not think there is a seamless handover.  They 

may or may not get assistance while in TANF with the ASPIRE work program, but thinks when they are 

cut off they are not directed to a place or program to help them.  Individuals may have caseworkers if they 

are involved in other programs, but that does not happen with TANF.   

 

Rep. Sutton clarified in Ms. Butler’s testimony of “The strict 60-month time limit began” and asked if she 

meant that is when the State actually started enforcing the rules of the Program.  Ms. Butler said no.  

Before 2011 there was a 60 month time limit in Maine as was required by the Federal law, but there was 

more effort to help people continue on TANF if they were following all the rules.  If they were not 

following the rules, then they needed to leave the program after 60 months.  After the 2011 statutory 

change they were no longer able to continue to receive TANF benefits unless they got an extension or 

exemption.   

 

Rep. Sutton understood that Maine was facing about a $21 million fine for failure to administer the 

program appropriately.  Ms. Butler said she did not believe Maine’s fine had to do with the 60 month time 

limit, although she may not be accurate.   

 

Sen. Diamond asked if it was Ms. Butler’s position that the Department not only did not inform the 

potential recipients of the possibility of extension, but if they did, they actually discouraged them from 

applying.  Ms. Butler said she would not say recipients were discouraged all the time but, of the people in 

her study, a quarter of them did not even know about the extensions.  Three-quarters did so she thought it 
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depended on the DHHS workers informing recipients about the extensions.  A number of recipients who 

did know about the extensions were discouraged from applying.   

 

Rep. Pierce asked if Ms. Butler’s survey was 54 people or 54 families.  Ms. Butler said all of the people 

represented families because anyone on TANF has children.  She said she included a family unit as one 

person.  She did not work with DHHS to get families for her survey.  They were passing out surveys in 

places where families might go for assistance, for example, a food bank.  It was not systematic the way it 

would have been if they could have worked with DHHS and gotten a random sample of everybody who 

had been cut off from benefits.  DHHS did not want to do that.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio said in Ms. Butler’s study she did not do anything in relation to the cost to the State or 

taxpayers in terms of the consequences of somebody not receiving TANF any longer and then what 

happened.  She referred to the example Ms. Butler gave in her testimony and asked if she would 

anticipate looking at the consequences eventually.  Ms. Butler said she had not contemplated following-

up on the families in the study because it would take resources she does not have.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio noted that Ms. Butler said she tried to involve DHHS and her request was denied.  She  

asked if that was because DHHS thought it was confidential information that they could not share with 

Ms. Butler.  Ms. Butler said she did not personally ask DHHS to help, but she thinks the Maine Equal 

Justice Partners approached DHHS about it.   

 

Sen. Gratwick asked who funded Ms. Butler’s study.  Ms. Butler said she worked with Maine Equal 

Justice Partners.  Sen. Gratwick noted it was a private study and Ms. Butler agreed.   

 

Rep. Pierce said if the study was private why did Ms. Butler use University of Maine stationary for her 

testimony?  Ms. Butler said she knows there has been an issue with that, but she thinks her study is 

research and that is what she does for a living.  She is a social worker, and in fact, the study was 

published under her name and is her work.  She did the study in her role as a Professor at the School of 

Social Work and that is part of her job.  Rep. Pierce asked if Ms. Butler’s study was taxpayer funded and 

she said it was.  Rep. Mastraccio noted that every State University has professors who do research and 

that is part of their jobs.   

 

Sen. Saviello asked if Maine Equal Justice Partners helped identify the individuals that she interviewed 

for her study.  Ms. Butler said Maine Equal Justice Partners identified the agencies that might serve 

people who receive TANF or would have been cut off by TANF.  Those agencies agreed to distribute the 

surveys.   

 

Sen. Diamond was curious as to how many families actually got the 6 month extension, if there is a 

serious problem with extensions, and if they would be key in keeping families together.  Ms. Butler said 

in 2012 twenty percent of the families who were facing the time limit were provided extensions.  She is 

not sure what the current numbers are, but the point she was bringing up was it seemed strange that only 

20% would receive extensions when you know that 90% of the families on TANF who have been on the 

program for 5 years or longer have a disability and she would think that more would receive extensions.   

 

Rep. Colleen Madigan.  (A copy of her testimony is attached to the Meeting Summary.) 

 

Sen. Gratwick referred to the sentence “The question of decreased demand for TANF is really a question 

of what is going on with families in poverty.” and asked if Rep. Madigan could explain what she meant 

by that sentence.  Rep. Madigan said it is regarding the number of families that receive TANF that also 

have other complicated factors, like disabilities, etc.  She said it is different to be poor in North Anson 

than it is to be in Portland.  Without getting more information about what families in poverty in different 

parts of the State are going through, you do not know what the circumstances are or how difficult it is to 

get a job.  She said, anecdotally, she sees more families living with other family members because they 
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cannot pay rent for their family.  They may have had a house subsidy at one time, but could not afford to 

pay a light bill because they had no income.   

 

Rep. Pierce said it seems like the biggest driver in childhood poverty in the Sagadahoc and Lincoln 

County area is the opioid crisis and asked if Rep. Madigan knew if the poverty rate was going up because 

of the drug epidemic or because of the reduction in TANF.  Rep. Madigan said in her work she sees a lot 

of people impacted by the opioid crisis.  She has not seen any study that shows the cause of childhood 

poverty is due to the opioid crisis or to the imposition of the 60 month limit for TANF.  She said it was a 

good question and a valid question to find out the answer to.   

 

Rep. Denno.  (Did not provide written testimony.) 

 

Rep. Denno said the overwhelming takeaways from his experience on the HHS Committee and from 

reading OPEGA’s Report is the abject failure of this Legislature to perform its oversight function 

with regard to the public assistance programs in the State of Maine.  When you look at the current 

numbers, we are talking close to $150 million dollars of accumulated TANF funds.  He said the 

Legislature struggles over funding a $100,000 program, but for the $145 million dollars there has 

been no prior consultation, advice or consensus with the HHS Committee on decisions of how to 

allocate those resources.  He thinks it is a bigger issue than just TANF and, unfortunately, has become 

over the last two years, a partisan issue and it should not be.  It should be a matter of function of the 

Legislature visa-vie the function of the Executive.  The Legislature is to have oversight and to make 

sure things are done in a way that are consistent with the best interests of the people of Maine.   

 

Rep. Denno previously worked at DHHS and believes strongly and passionately in the importance of 

work and independence.  He does not  think it serves anybody to be dependent, to receive a check and 

to not work and to not contribute.  He thinks we need to focus on getting every individual the skills, 

the support to be a contributor in society and that is a critical issue.  He said Rep. Pierce raised a good 

question about the connection of opioids to childhood poverty and how that ties into TANF. Rep. 

Denno said there use to be a program called ASPIRE which was to help people get into the workforce 

and off TANF, but Maine was not very successful in doing that.  DHHS put a lot of work into looking 

at a new approach and tried to identify what were the applicant’s obstacles to success and to address 

them immediately.  He was working at DHHS at the beginning of that process and that continues 

under Beth Hamm, Director of the Office of Family Independence.  He thinks it has been a valiant 

and courageous effort, but that it is too early to say if it’s a success.  DHHS dismantled the ASPIRE 

program and outsourced that work without any advice and/or consent with the HHS Committee or the 

Legislature.  Rep. Denno thinks there ought to be dialogue between the Legislature and DHHS.   

 

Rep. Denno said Commissioner Hamilton’s confirmation hearing was before the HHS Committee, the 

Commissioner came before the Committee and committed that he would come before HHS 

Committee every month and meet with the members.  He said he would be talking to the Committee 

about the issues on their agenda and members of the Committee were very encouraged by what he 

said and were looking forward to those dialogues, but that never occurred.  That was the last time the 

HHS Committee saw Commissioner Hamilton.   

 

Rep. Denno believes that the Legislature has an obligation to perform an oversight function of the 

Executive Branch of government.  He has been beyond disappointed by the work that has been done, 

the failure of dialogue, and the failure of any prior consultation or discussion.  

 

Rep. Denno thinks it is a very valid issue for the GOC and the Legislature to find out what happened 

to the 10,000 families who were discontinued from TANF.  We like to think they have great jobs, 

health insurance, are happy and healthy and are raising children who will be productive members of 

Maine’s economy in the future.   
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He has pleaded with DHHS to do some kind of work to identify what has happened to these folks 

because we need some scientific information on it.  He feels strongly about the need to focus on long 

term economic development for the State of Maine, and a big piece of that is how we are going to 

grow children who are going to be contributing, healthy members of society.  That is a big piece of 

our economic growth program. 

 

Sen. Saviello agreed with Rep. Denno.   

 

Sen. Diamond’s concern is if TANF isn’t working well then we are not protecting the kids.  He asked 

if Rep. Denno agreed.   

 

Rep. Denno agreed and said everything is connected to everything else.  He said there are people in 

DHHS who have detailed knowledge of the system and would be very helpful to the GOC in 

understanding how the programs are connected and how what they do in one program affects another 

program.  The GOC members should be having a dialogue with senior staff of DHHS because they 

can tell them what they’re doing.  The DHHS staff should be at the GOC’s meeting and participating 

in the dialogue.   

 

Rep. DeChant referred to the money that was accumulating that nobody knew about and asked how it 

was discovered and what was it used for.    

 

Rep. Denno said there were several DHHS staff who knew that money was accumulating by looking 

at the numbers.  When he started as Director of Family Dependence there were about 14,000 families 

receiving TANF benefits.  Now there are about 5,000 so you can see if you have the same amount of 

money coming in every year and you have fewer people getting the money than that money is going 

to keep accumulating. 

 

Rep. DeChant asked why wasn’t something said about it when the money was building. 

 

Rep. Denno said the HHS Committee tried to have a dialogue with DHHS about the accumulating.  

They wrote questions asking for that information.  Again, written questions and answers are not the 

way to solve problems.  The way to solve problems is to have a dialogue and not to be treating each 

other like enemies or litigants, but to treat each other as partners trying to solve a problem.  That 

requires that everyone sit at the table and work together. 

 

Rep. Sutton asked how long the ASPIRE program had been in place?  When was it outsourced and 

what did Rep. Denno think could have been done better to make ASPIRE more successful. 

 

Rep. Denno believed ASPIRE went back to 1997.  The TANF program essentially was determining 

who gets benefits and adjunct program was ASPIRE which was to help recipients get work skills, 

volunteer skills, etc.  When he was in DHHS, in OFI, they started looking at alternatives and the 

FedCap program did not get enacted until after he left.  Beth Hamm has been the guiding spirit on 

that.  The intent of that program was to recognize for every single person who came in the door for 

TANF if there was some obstacle to their being successful in the workplace.  It could be self-

confidence, drugs, etc. and until you identify the obstacle and treat it, you are not going to solve the 

problem.  He thinks that FedCap has the very best of intentions, but it is too early to say if it is a 

success or not. 

 

Rep. Sutton asked why ASPIRE was unsuccessful.   

 

Rep. Denno said that was a tough question.  He thinks part of the problem was they needed a range of 

job skills within the program that didn’t exist.  They needed people who could do the initial intake 

evaluation to see what the obstacles were.  People did not come in and say I have a drug problem, can 

I get TANF.  There needed to be a process that would do an intensive intake and identify the 
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obstacles that existed.  DHHS needed a much more sophisticated program.  ASPIRE was really more 

hooking people up with other people who had jobs.  The concept of FedCap, at least conceptually, is 

much more intensive in understanding each individual applicant, what are their obstacles, how to 

overcome those obstacles and keep the person in constant motion toward independence and work.  He 

thinks the concept is a good one.   

 

Sen. Gratwick thinks it is important to know what happened to the 10,000 people who have been 

dropped from TANF.  He asked how and who would be who responsible for finding out what 

happens to those people.   

 

Rep. Denno thinks some random follow-up studies with a longitudinal analysis would be helpful to 

see what happened to people day one after they left the program and what happened in a year to see 

the patterns, were there ways the system failed them and were there things DHHS failed to do.  He 

feels the total lack of data leaves us the ability to have uninformed opinions.  He said perhaps some of 

the $150 million that has accumulated could be used for the study.   

 

Sen. Gratwick said Rep. Denno was close to what happened to the monies that was “saved” by 

decreasing caseloads, etc.  He asked what was done with the money that was saved.   

 

Rep. Denno said Sen. Gratwick’s question is the same question the HHS Committee has been trying 

to get answers to.  The HHS Committee did ask questions, not to be confrontational, and not saying 

DHHS were wrong, or that the money was misspent.  They just did not know how the decisions were 

made.  The HHS Committee was not consulted on what the options were for how to spend the funds.  

He said again that the Legislature failed to perform its oversight obligation.                              

 

Sen. Libby said OPEGA’s report noted that in the last couple of years the rejection rate for hardship 

extensions is one out of 2, 50% or 60%, and asked if Rep. Denno agreed with that number. 

 

Rep. Denno said that probably started after he left DHHS, but he suggested asking Beth Hamm to a 

GOC meeting if they wanted to talk with someone who understands the program. 

 

Sen. Libby said the DHHS’ Central Office makes the determinations on extensions and asked if that 

was the practice back when Rep. Denno worked there.  Rep. Denno said yes.   

 

Claire Berkowitz, Executive Director, Maine Children’s Alliance.  (A copy of her testimony is  

 

attached to the Meeting Summary.) 

 

Rep. DeChant referred to Ms. Berkowitz’s testimony regarding when families live in poverty, 

extreme poverty, and repercussions for their development and long-term success.  She asked if that is 

what people refer to as ACE.  Ms. Berkowitz said it is and is Adverse Childhood Experiences and 

those can have a great impact on child brain development.  Most children on TANF are young, most 

are ages 0-5 and that is the time of your life you need the most support and the research shows that 

what matters most to children is the family income.  She said the Great Smoky Mountain Study was 

doing research on mental health and children and families.  In the middle of the study, a casino came 

onto the reservation in North Carolina and all of a sudden families were getting $4,000 in income 

with no strings attached.  The Study was able to show that the outcomes for kids changed 

dramatically in the area where the families received the money.   

 

Rep. DeChant asked what the long term costs are for families who lose their TANF benefits and what 

the cost of TANF is now.  Ms. Berkowitz said the Legislature did raise the family benefit and families 

receiving TANF will have more resources. 
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Rep. Sutton said extreme poverty has been mentioned quite a bit and asked for the definition between 

poverty and extreme poverty.  Ms. Berkowitz said for a family of 4 she thinks with an income of 

$25,000 would be poverty, so extreme poverty is a family living on $12,500.  Rep. Sutton asked if it 

was a federal or state term.  Ms. Berkowitz said it was more of a research term and used in the context 

of if you live 50% below the federal poverty level.  Rep. Sutton said the latest data from the Kid’s 

Count Center showsthat extreme poverty is not increasing.  Ms. Berkowitz said the numbers have 

gone up and now it’s coming down.   She referred the Committee to the graph in her testimony.  Rep. 

Sutton noted that the number of kids in extreme poverty decreased by 4,000 cases from 2014 to 2015 

and is now below the number of children in extreme poverty the 2 years before the recession, 2005-

2006.  Ms. Berkowitz said some of it is economic recovery and in Maine it looks like it went up after 

the recession of 2008 – 2009, but said Maine kept growing.  She thinks it is great if the child poverty 

is coming down because of employment and salaries, but she thinks the proportion of children served 

through TANF should be meeting the needs of the kids.  We used to be more generous and give kids 

beyond extreme poverty TANF and now the State is giving far less.  Her plea was that we need to be 

thinking a little bit more about the kids and families that don’t have, through now choice of their own, 

don’t have the resources they need to have food, housing, etc.  

 

Rep. Pierce referred to page 22 of OPEGA’s Report, Table 7 and noted the increase in spending for 

some categories.  Ms. Berkowitz said the Family Supports line show a decrease and that is the direct 

cash assistance.  Rep. Pierce said the Family Support services are covered by other services the State 

offers.  He said 5 years is not temporary and he thought the increase spending in Child Care and 

Work/Education Training was a positive sign.  Ms. Berkowitz agreed with Rep. Pierce.   

 

Sen. Gratwick said the Great Smoky Mountain study sounded fascinating because the question behind 

that is what is the future of this segment of very low income people versus the high income people 

and what is their future productivity.  Ms. Berkowitz said Maine did do some work on what it takes in 

terms of early childhood investment and what the return on investment would be.  She will send the 

GOC the  link to the Study she referred to. 

 

Rep. Harrington asked what Ms. Berkowitz’s thoughts were on more aggressive prosecution of folks 

abusing their benefits and using their benefits to buy drugs.  Being a law enforcement officer he sees 

single mothers trading their benefits for drugs.  Ms. Berkowitz said she was concerned for a lot of 

things in Rep. Harrington’s question.  She would ask if the mother had access to treatment, but if she 

is breaking the law then you need to follow through on it.   

 

Rick McCarthy, employee of Eaton Peabody Consulting and at the meeting on behalf of the Maine 

Community Action Association and presenting the testimony of Shawn Yardley who could not be 

there.   

 

Sen. Gratwick asked if there was preparation for families nearing the 60 months limitation.  Is there a 

gradual tapering down or other support available at month 61.  Mr. McCarthy said obviously there is 

a cliff at the end of 60 months and people are often left scrambling to try to figure out how they are 

going to get their basic needs met.   

 

Sen. Gratwick heard there was about $6 million available for cars and asked if it was an appropriate 

amount for the need.  Mr. McCarthy said that was a pilot program and the last he knew the 

Department was working on the RFP they were going to issue.  He thinks $6 million is sufficient to 

start a pilot program, but said he thinks more should be spent on public transportation.   

 

Rep. Pierce asked if the State were to provide more cash assistance because people do better when 

they have money, would Mr. McCarthy support increasing penalties for those who spend their money 

on illegal drugs or other illegal activities.  He asked how do you stop those families receiving State 

benefits from wasting them on their drug problem while the kids still remain in extreme poverty.  At 

what point does the State say these individuals should lose their children and go to foster care.  Mr. 
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McCarthy said MCA generally does not support increasing penalties within the TANF program for 

that because if someone is breaking the law, there are plenty of other ways that they can be 

reprimanded and punished for it.  MCA thinks if you have a program that is designed to give people 

cash the most productive way is to let them take that money and use it for whatever is best for them.  

Rep. Pierce disagreed.  He asked at what point would Mr. McCarthy support removing the children 

from the home.  Mr. McCarthy said when kids could be separated from their parents is a separate 

matter from TANF.  If they are abusing their children, or the children are at risk, the State needs to 

come in and act and at that point the TANF benefit ceases.  He thinks Rep. Pierce’s questions are 

important, but he did not know if TANF is the way to address each and every one of them.  If we 

want families to learn habits so they can pull themselves out of poverty and stay out of poverty, they 

have to learn responsibility for the funds that they have.  If you give them the resources and let them 

figure it out, that is the best way for them to learn and most likely succeed.   

 

Rep. Sutton said the topic of generational poverty has come up today and she asked if Mr. McCarthy 

was aware of any studies or information on how many families that are involved with the State 

agencies now also grew up in families receiving State benefits.  Mr. McCarthy said he did not recall 

any, but can check if there is any information on the topic.   

 

Joby Thoyalil, Senior Policy Analyst, Maine Equal Justice Partners.  (A copy of his written 

testimony is attached to the Meeting Summary.) 

 

Rep. Pierce referred to the family contract and a situation where the contract is with someone who has 

children under the age of 10, and the parents lost their cash assistance, but the children keep receiving 

the cash assistance.  Does Maine Equal Justice help the family spend the children’s benefits?  Mr. 

Thoyalil clarified that when a parent is penalized and not the children, it does not mean that the 

money goes to the children.  It means that the amount that the whole family receives is decreased, but 

it still goes to the parents.  He understands that is an imperfect system, however, Maine Equal Justices 

still feels that it is better that the family is getting some money especially if, like in many cases, it is 

their only source of income.  The parent has not yet been determined an unsuitable parent so you have 

to hope that the parent is going to feed their kids with the smaller amount of benefit they get.   

 

Sen. Saviello asked what the time limit is for individuals to turn their life around.  He thought 5 years 

is a significant amount of time to figure out how to get one’s life together, but at the same time maybe 

not everybody has the same benefits.  He asked what the fair timeframe is that should be allowed for 

someone to get their life together.  Mr. Thoyalil thought the answer is very complicated because you 

are talking about a specific program, TANF, which is not designed well to help people with the 

biggest barriers.  It would help if the whole system could be changed to include another benefit for 

people to help them get to a place where they can be self-sufficient.  If they are not there after five 

years, maybe that is where another program, such as a disability system, would come in.   

 

Sen. Gratwick said the TANF program has to have flexibility in order to deal with a particular 

individual.  He asked if Mr. Thoyalil knew why the federal work participation requirements are so 

difficult to attain for two family households.  Mr. Thoyalil said the two parent rate requirement is that 

90% of families are meeting the requirements of 35 hours of work a week between the two parents or 

55 hours if they get child care assistance.  He reviewed all the other states and none of them are 

meeting the 90% rate without using a work around strategy similar to the worker supplement benefit.  

Over the last few years, every reauthorization bill he has seen at the federal level have all 

recommended scrapping the current structure of the federal work participation requirements.   

 

Sen. Gratwick referred to Mr. Thoyalil’s statement that DHHS planned to use $34.5 million in TANF 

for other State funding and asked if that was still the case.  Mr. Thoyalil said that is part of what the 

Maine Equal Justice was hoping the OPEGA report would have looked into because they don’t know 

how much supplementation of General Fund dollars took place and what the dollars were used for.  

They thought this would have been an opportunity, although maybe OPEGA had no way of finding 
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that information out, but it seems that some critical oversight could have happened during the report 

process.   

 

Sen. Libby asked what the average monthly TANF cash benefit amount is.  Mr. Thoyalil said the 

maximum is about $582, and he would guess a large portion of the TANF caseload is probably 

receiving the maximum.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio wanted to clarify that the workers supplement benefit is something that we have only 

recently started to do in Maine, but other states have figured out a way to comply with those 

requirements because they were not able to otherwise.  Basically it is a small amount of money that 

comes out of TANF, $15 a month, is paid for SNAP benefits to working parents who are receiving 

food stamps and are working enough so they qualify and they are counted as TANF recipients.  Mr. 

Thoyalil said the federal government also will work with you on some of these strategies and does not 

know why Maine has not pursued other paths earlier.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio said the GOC and Mr. Thoyalil referenced the shift of TANF money to the General 

Fund, but that would not be able to been seen until the Legislature is reviewing the budget.  She asked 

if that was the only way the Legislature would be able to track the funds.  Mr. Thoyalil said he did not 

know enough about how the budget works.  Rep. Mastraccio said it is apparently more difficult than 

just looking at a balance sheet and she thinks it points out the lack of communication between the 

Executive Branch and the Legislature.  Mr. Thoyalil said OPEGA probably did not look into that 

because the Department was allowed to use the funds, but he was questioning if they should have 

been doing it without oversight or transparency.   

 

Melissa Newbury, Bangor, Maine.  (Ms. Newbury did not provide written testimony.) 

 

Ms. Newbury said she had used the TANF program before and now is the Executive Director of a 

Food Cupboard in Bangor.  She said since 2012, the year after the current Administration came in, 

she has seen a 600% increase in food insecurity.  Hungry children make up a good percentage of what 

she sees on a daily basis.  She noted from the previous Committee discussion that there was a lot of 

questions about policies and said she didn’t know if any of the GOC members have read the Policy 

Manual for the TANF program.  The Legislature puts the laws in place, they write and approve the 

policy manuals that DHHS is supposed to follow in how the TANF, ASPIRE or FedCap programs 

run and then DHHS is tasked with making the Legislature’s policy work.  If Legislators don’t know 

what the policy manual says it is difficult for them to oversee how the program is going to work.  The 

FedCap program is a private contract to replace an ASPIRE program that didn’t work.  The ASPIRE 

program did not work for a lot of reasons.  It didn’t work because of the culture within DHHS, which 

she notes from personal and professional experience, is not to get people from welfare to work.  It is 

not to get people into a self-sufficient mode.  If you read the policy manual it starts with exactly what 

the personal responsibility Act actually says.  We are supposed to be moving people beyond welfare 

and public assistance.  For a family of 3 that is about $5,600 a year so you have to take the people 

from point “A” which is about $400 a month on TANF and utilize the program to get them to a point 

where they are no longer dependent on public assistance.   

 

Ms. Newbury said questions have been asked of where people go when benefits end and she said they 

come to her Food Cupboard and churches.  Towns and cities’ general assistance budgets have 

skyrocketed because when people lose TANF that is the next place they go and is that the system of 

last resort.  It can been seen in the homeless numbers in school districts because those are the families 

who lost the TANF and other benefits and then lost the housing.  The schools track that information.   

 

Ms. Newbury said if the Legislature is going to have oversight of the programs they are going to have 

to be the experts and learn how programs work and what the day-to-day looks like.  The way FedCap 

is currently administered is not much better than what the ASPIRE program.  She said the ASPIRE 

manual is still in place.  FedCap has no idea it still exists, much less what is in it.  There are great 
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programs in the policy manual, but FedCap does not administer it that way.  They do not make it 

available to the people.  Ms. Newbury gave examples of families that work for her and represent what 

she sees on a daily basis of people trying to make it through the FedCap and TANF program who are 

fiscally responsible families who have gone to school and are trying to find jobs.  When they walk 

into the FedCap office to sign their family contracts they are told to sign without having any input.  

They are not told what their rights are to participate within the program.  They are not told that they 

can disagree.  That doesn’t mean that they don’t have to sign the contract, but if you want something 

in your family contract, or need something to make you successful and you know it because you are 

living it, you don’t have that opportunity through the FedCap program.  She said she could not speak 

for all the FedCap programs, but she could say that is how it is working in Bangor.   

 

Ms. Newbury said laws that put the FedCap, TANF and ASPIRE together say if we are going to make 

people have work requirements we are going to provide the support services.  She said most people 

do not even know what the support services are and the basic support services, such as child car or 

transportation, are not being provided.   

 

Sen. Gratwick asked Ms. Newbury to comment on the intersection of food insufficiency, hunger, and 

what TANF is supposed to be doing to support family self-sufficiency.  Ms. Newbury said food 

insecurity in Bangor effects one in 2 ½ people.  Food is one of the basic needs and if you cannot meet 

your housing and food needs you cannot go anywhere else.  She said there are not enough resources 

to go around so children are the most vulnerable population if families don’t have the money to pay 

the rent and food, one of them has to go.  TANF at least provides a little bit of money to help afford 

the home.   

 

The Committee members thanked those at the meeting who testified on OPEGA’s TANF report.   

 

The Chair, Rep. Mastraccio, closed the public comment period.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio suggested putting off the work session on the TANF report until the next GOC 

meeting.  Sen. Saviello noted that there was a suggestion that the Committee invite Ms. Hamm from 

DHHS to a meeting to discuss TANF.  Director Ashcroft said before the Committee decides they 

want somebody from DHHS to come before them and what they should be prepared to talk about, 

they might want to have discussion about what the Committee is looking to do next.  Sen. Saviello 

said the scope for the TANF review did not include reviewing what happens to families after TANF.  

It has been suggested that be done several times at this meeting, but that is not what the GOC charged 

OPEGA to review.  The Committee charged OPEGA to review what was going on, not what 

happened.  So if the GOC is going to go down that path, then it needs to be tabled until OPEGA can 

gather additional information.  Rep. Mastraccio’s inclination was to have that discussion at the next 

GOC meeting.  She said that would give Committee members the opportunity to digest the testimony 

received at this meeting.   

 
 -     Committee Work Session  

 -  Committee Vote   
 

   Not discussed. 

 

RECESS 
 

The Chair, Rep. Mastraccio, recessed the Government Oversight Committee at 12:10 p.m.  

 

RECONVENED   
 

The Chair, Rep. Mastraccio, reconvened the GOC meeting at 12:43 p.m. 
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UNFINISHED BUSINESS    

        

• OPEGA Report on the Child Protection System:  A Study of How the System Functioned in Two Cases of  

 Child Death by Abuse in the  
 

-   Continue Committee Work Session 

 

  Director Ashcroft said the GOC is waiting for the Governor’s bill to give them a better understanding of the 

content and/or timing of the anticipated bill with regard to Child Protective Services.   The GOC Chairs did 

request the Governor consider not waiting until the Legislature had finished its other business to make it 

known what may be in his bill so that everybody could start working out a process for a good, effective and 

smooth conversation around the critical changes.    

 

Rep. Mastraccio added that it was difficult for the Committee to do what they thought they might want to do 

without seeing the Governor’s bill and that the bill didn’t have to be perfect, just let them see what it looked 

like.   

 

Director Ashcroft said what she had committed doing for the GOC for this meeting was framing up a smaller 

bucket of subjects that might have potential for legislation action that came out of the OPEGA’s review of 

the two cases and from the public comment.  Some of the items would probably require more research by 

OPEGA to figure out what would be the appropriate approach with regard to legislation.   

 

Director Ashcroft summarized the Areas for Concern or Improvement to Consider for Legislation document.  

(A copy of the document is attached to the Meeting Summary.) 

 

Sen. Saviello noted that in the Governor’s public radio address today he clearly identified, as the GOC does, 

that child protection is a priority and that he wants to call the Legislature back in for a special session.  But 

he said he would only do that after the Legislature adjourns sine die.      

 

Rep. Mastraccio noted that the GOC’s request was not about the special session, but they are trying to do 

their work and it would help if they had something to work from.  She hopes everyone understands why the 

Committee Chairs sent the letter to the Governor.    

 

Rep. Mastraccio said the GOC will continue the work session on Child Protection System at the August 9, 

2018 meeting.   

 

Director Ashcroft reported that OPEGA was hoping to have the ETIF report ready to report out August 9
th
, 

but said that is not going to happen.  OPEGA is also working on the Timber Sales review and thinks they 

will have both reviews ready to present to the Committee on the week of August 20
th
.  Rep. Mastraccio 

asked if Committee members could meet on August 20
th
.  Following Committee discussion it was decided 

that the Committee will meet on August 9, and 20, 2018.  Rep. Harrington noted that he would not be able to 

attend the August 20
th
 meeting.    

            

• OPEGA Report on Maine’s Beverage Container Recycling Program  

        

-   Committee Work Session 

 

Director Ashcroft said the GOC held a work session on Maine’s Beverage Container Recycling Program 

Report and voted to endorse OPEGA’s Report.  They also voted to direct OPEGA to do Recommendation 2, 

which was to continue with the analysis of the data they had collected to look for various noncompliant type 

situations.  The Committee wanted to discuss what other action they might want to take with regard to report 

recommendations 4 and 6, where OPEGA had made suggestions for legislative action.    
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Director Ashcroft said recommendation 4 is about removing some expectations for BABLO that exist in the 

commingling statute that they are never going to be able to do anyway because they stand all by themselves.  

There are no other commingling groups for them to attach to, but also to make it clear that even though they 

are not in a commingling group, as is defined in the statute, that they are allowed to get the benefits of the 

commingling group which is primarily the reduced handling fee that they pay.  That recommendation could 

be lined out fairly easily.  She said there is also a piece to that about clarifying where the escheat should go 

that BABLO gets by virtue of being an initiator of deposit and keeping the money.  That is another benefit of 

the commingling group.  Whether the Legislature wants to direct those funds specifically go to the General 

Fund or whether that is supposed to be part of what goes to satisfy some bonds with the rest of the beverage 

revenue.  She said BABLO was working on figuring that out and may already have an answer.  If they do, 

then perhaps it makes sense to codify it in statute, or leave it flexible, but currently it is sitting with Pine 

State pending where it should go.  The Committee could pursue whether they wanted to initiate legislation 

with regard to that or whether they want to forward the matter to the policy committee to make the change. 

 

Director Ashcroft said recommendation 6 is in regard to the opportunity to improve the program design and 

includes areas that OPEGA thought there were some inconsistencies in what was going on in statute, areas 

where there may be unintended consequences, or areas where intent was not being fully met because of the 

way the program was designed or working.  OPEGA’s recommendation was that the Legislature should 

consider addressing the areas described above for possible statutory or rule changes with the input of DEP.  

She said these are the kind of policy decisions that OPEGA thinks would be better informed by data 

collection that was suggested in recommendation 1.  DEP and MRS have agreed to put something together 

and DEP is planning on introducing legislation in the third quarter of 2019 to set up the data collection.   

 

Sen. Saviello thinks they should be addressing this sooner and as a legislator he would be looking to do 

something in January.  He thinks there is a bigger issue of redemption centers closing because the rural areas 

do not have the volume coming in and the payment they are getting cannot carry through to keep their 

employees going.  He thinks the GOC should consider, at least in concept, about drafting a bill or forwarding 

the information to the committee of jurisdiction saying you need to put a bill in and it needs to be done in 

January.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio noted that Sen. Saviello was referring to the handling fee which is not an area that OPEGA 

touched on.  Sen. Saviello said it is something that only came to a head recently with 3 redemption centers 

closing.       

 

Rep. Mastraccio said for today’s meeting the Committee is going to figure out the process that they want to 

use and how they want to handle it because it may only be delineating the kind of priorities they think need 

to be addressed by the policy Committee and the GOC could send some suggestions there.  If she were the 

chair of the joint standing committee she would welcome coming into the session with information and work 

already done.  Obviously, some members who return next year will put bills in, but she did not think it is the 

job of the GOC to do that.   

 

Director Ashcroft said if the GOC decided to forward the information to the joint standing committee 

OPEGA’s follow-up would be tracking whether anything had been done by the joint standing committee 

regarding the GOC’s suggestions and OPEGA would reporting that information to the GOC.  The GOC has 

the ability to initiate legislation based on OPEGA’s recommendations.  When they send the letter to the joint 

standing committee they can include in the letter what they think needs to be addressed, and if that 

Committee did not have a vehicle to initiate legislation to let the GOC know and the Committee can initiate 

it.   

 

Rep. Pierce said the committee of jurisdiction over DEP should be looking at recommendation 6 for  policy 

changes and adopt a bill if it need be.  He said there needs to also be a bill on the handling fee by other 

legislators so thinks if items 3 and 4 are covered by the committee of jurisdiction for BABLO, 

recommendation 6 is covered by DEP.  He said there should be something for the 129
th
 to review.  He did 
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not see the GOC, as a committee, doing much more work on OPEGA’s report.  They should send the 

recommendations to the committees of jurisdiction.   

 

Director Ashcroft clarified that the GOC would be sending a letter to the Veterans and Legal Affairs 

Committee with regard to BABLO. 

        

Sen. Saviello said the jurisdictional question is that Environment and Natural Resources Committee owns the 

current law so if this was not BABLO, but someone else, it would still go to that Committee to decide where 

the escheat was going to go.  He thinks it should go to both Committees and they can sort it out.  Rep. Pierce 

thought, because of the money involved, it needed to also go to the AFA Committee.  Director Ashcroft said 

she will copy both VLA and AFA Committee on the letter sent to the ENR Committee.  Committee members 

agreed that should be done. 

 

Rep. Mastraccio hoped that the Director of OPEGA will offer to make a presentation to those Committee 

regarding the Beverage Container Recycling Program. 

 

Motion  That the Government Oversight Committee send a letter to the ENR, VLA and AFA Committee 

with OPEGA’s recommendations in their Beverage Container Recycling Program Report.  (Motion by Rep. 

Pierce, second by Sen. Saviello, passed by unanimous vote 7-0).    

 

ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REMARKS 
 

None. 

 

REPORT FROM DIRECTOR 
 

• Status of Projects in Progress 

 

Director Ashcroft said she was looking to report out to the GOC on the Employment Tax Increment 

Financing Report and also the Sale of Timber From Public Lands on August 20
th
.  OPEGA has started 

working on the ReEmployMe System with the Department of Labor.  OPEGA held entrance conferences with 

both the Department of Labor and Office of Information Technology.  OPEGA is engaged in the Special 

Project Regarding Child Protection.  That is going to look at how to gather frontline perspectives and input in 

OCFS and also is to understand DHHS’ strategic initiatives and how those may, or may not, match up with 

addressing areas of concern that OPEGA had identified toward the goal of figuring out what a second review by 

OPEGA might need to include.  They are also working on the Tax Expenditure for BETE and BETR.  The 

Maine Citizen Initiative Process is technically in progress, but it is not being actively worked on until OPEGA 

resources are freed up.     

 

NEXT GOC MEETING DATE 
 

The next GOC meeting is scheduled for August 9, 2018 at 9:00 a.m. 

 
ADJOURNMENT 
 

The Chair, Rep. Mastraccio, adjourned the GOC meeting at 1:17 p.m. on the motion of Rep. Pierce, second 

by Sen. Saviello, unanimous.   








































